FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

FEBRUARY 18, 2002

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Amanda P. Little, Interim City Attorney

John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

Robert Barefoot, Chief Officer for Engineering and Maintenance

Vera Bell, Chief Operating Officer - Solid Waste

Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager

Tom McNeill, Property Acquisition, PWC

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Mr. Ron Butler, a member of Northwood Temple, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

Mayor Pitts announced the Character Education Concept for February 2002 was Trustworthiness.

RECOGNITION:

Presentation of Proclamation in honor of Human Relations Month.


Mayor Pitts presented a Proclamation declaring February 2002 as Human Relations Month to Mr. Michael C. Hines, Sr., Chair, and Ms. Charnell Green, Vice Chair, of the Fayetteville Human Relations Commission.

Presentation of Certificate of Appreciation to Human Relations Commissioner Chaz Holder.

Presentation of Certificate of Appreciation to Human Relations Commissioner Janis Holden-Toruno and Fayetteville Technical Community


Mayor Pitts presented Ms. Janis Holden-Toruno and Ms. Carrie M. Hefney, Fayetteville Technical Community College, with a Certificate of Appreciation.


Mayor Pitts stated a grant had been received by Fayetteville Technical Community College which included a two-year program that would be used in our Study Circles Program and Fayetteville Technical Community College's ESL Program (English as a Second Language) with approximately $65,000.00 being received per year.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


Interim City Attorney Amanda Little stated that Item 10.4. should have the recommended action to adopt the policy.


Council Member Gonzalez inquired if an information item could be discussed after the closed session.  Mayor Pitts replied in the affirmative.


Mayor Pitts corrected the wording in Item 14.A. to reflect one Arts Council member rather than two.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to approve the agenda with the corrections.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

2.
CONSENT:


Council Member Fogleman requested to pull Item 2.F.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Item 2.F.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes of regular meeting of January 22, 2002.

B.
Approve minutes of regular meeting of January 28, 2002.

C.
Approve minutes of regular meeting of February 4, 2002.

D.
Approve tax refunds in excess of $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund

Croegaert, Richard L.
1999-2002
Corrected Assessment
$209.91


Total


$209.91

E.
Adopt a resolution accepting the report of unpaid taxes and directing the advertisement of tax liens for 2001.

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE ACCEPTING THE REPORT OF UNPAID TAXES AND DIRECTING THE ADVERTISEMENT OF TAX LIENS.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-009.

F.
Pulled for discussion.

G.
Approve advertisement of proposed property exchange with A & R Railroad Company.

H.
Adopt resolution authorizing condemnation of PIN 0437‑51-7807 (Center City Industrial Park).

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CONDEMNATION TO ACQUIRE CERTAIN PROPERTY.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-010.

I.
Approve Conservation Easement Option Agreement with the State of North Carolina.

J.
Set joint budget meeting with PWC for 6:00 p.m., February 25, 2002, Lafayette Room.

F.
Approve award of contract to Cherry, Bekaert & Holland for Audit of Accounts for Fiscal Year 2001‑2002 for a professional fee not to exceed $86,580.00.


Council Member Fogleman pulled this item for discussion.  She inquired if in the future the local office requirement needed to be removed from the RFPs.


City Manager Roger Stancil stated it could be handled next year.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Consider a report to designate the Brownlea Estate located at 405 Southampton Court as a local Historic Landmark.

Mr. Bruce Daws, Historic Properties Manager, presented this item.  Mr. Daws reviewed the process required to designate a local property as a local historic landmark.  He noted the recommendation had been approved by the Historic Resources Commission and the North Carolina State Preservation Office.

Ms. Michele Michael, a Historic Preservation Consultant, presented the history and features of the Brownlea property which qualified the property for designation on the North Carolina Historic Preservation list.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 7:17 p.m.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE DESIGNATED THE BROWNLEA ESTATE, FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, AS A HISTORIC LANDMARK.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2002-002.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the historic preservation designation.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

B.
Consideration of extending the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville for a petition‑initiated contiguous annexation area (located on the eastern side of Graham Road and south of Raeford Road ‑ Broadwell Land Company Property).


Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  Mr. Teal stated this was a petitioned annexation of a tract of vacant land approximately 67.81 acres in size.  He stated it was in compliance with statutory standards, was contiguous, there would be no impact on the minority voting percentage, the City had the ability to provide the services at an annual cost of $773.09 and PWC would be able to service the area.  Mr. Teal recommended approval of the request.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 7:21 p.m.

AN ORDINANCE TO EXTEND THE CORPORATE LIMITS OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA (BROADWELL LAND COMPANY - LOCATED ON THE EASTERN SIDE OF GRAHAM ROAD).  ANNEXATION ORDINANCE NO. 2002‑02-458.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

4.
Consider request to address City Council from Ms. Tyniesse Harrison of the Harrison & Associates Breast Cancer Awareness Resource Center, Inc., regarding funding.


Ms. Tyniesse Harrison and Dr. Victor Avair requested funding from the City in the amount of $6,545.00 which would amount to 5 cents per City resident.  They reviewed the services provided by the Cancer Resource Center.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to receive the information for discussion at the appropriate time during the budget process.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire


A discussion was held regarding the City's current budget crunch and the proper procedure for nonprofit requests for funding.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Gonzalez moved to send this item to the Budget and Finance Committee.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby


A discussion was held regarding the Council's nonprofit procedures for funding requests and the function of the Council Budget and Finance Committee.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:


FAILED by a vote of 4 in favor (Council Members Pitts, Keefe, Gonzalez and Kirby) to 6 in opposition (Council Members Kendrick, Smith, Haire, Massey, Fogleman and Worthy)


Further discussion was held regarding the Budget and Finance Committee functions, with it being decided this issue would be determined at a later time.

ORIGINAL MOTION VOTE:


PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor (Council Members Haire, Smith, Kendrick, Pitts, Kirby, Massey and Worthy) to 3 in opposition (Council Members Gonzalez, Keefe, and Fogleman)

5.
Consider request to address City Council from Reverend Williams and Beth Hall, New Castle Subdivision residents, regarding concerns related to proposed development near the subdivision.


Reverend Williams, 4716 Flintcastle Road, Fayetteville, NC, addressed the Council regarding his concerns about increased traffic in the New Castle Subdivision, the devaluation of the properties, and the need for the development of another route of ingress and egress into the proposed subdivision.

Ms. Beth Hall, 4327 New Castle Road, Fayetteville, NC, addressed the Council about her concerns for the increase in traffic and safety problems which would be encountered.  Ms. Hall gave three alternate routes removing the current exit as follows:  (1) going out with the traffic signal at Tradewinds Drive, (2) exiting from the backside of the property, or (3) exiting onto Glensford Drive.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, reported this property was zoned R5 which allows the greatest density and the proposed project met the R5 requirements.  He gave a brief overview of the history of the property noting the property had recently changed owners and the previous owner who developed Castle Rising under R15 standards was no longer involved in the development of the property.

Mr. Teal stated there had been discussion about placing an additional traffic signal at the intersection of Castle Rising Road and Cliffdale Road, but the North Carolina Department of Transportation would not agree to do that because of the closeness of the signals at Tradewinds Drive and Cliffdale Road and the ramps on the All American Freeway and Cliffdale Road.

Mr. Teal stated the City could not require the developer to realign Castle Rising Road because the property that aligns with Tradewinds Drive is owned by another property owner, but he stated he was working with the different property owners to see if a solution could be found.

A discussion was held regarding possible solutions.  No action was taken on this item.

6.
Consider amending City Code of the City of Fayetteville, Section 2‑22(d), Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission, to simplify membership requirements for high school students.


Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  Mr. Teal recommended approval of the amendment to the ordinance in order to simplify membership requirements for high school students.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING CHAPTER 2 OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE.  ORDINANCE NO. S2002-004.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to approve the changes.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

7.
Presentation by Deborah Martin Mintz, Executive Director, Fayetteville-Cumberland County Arts Council, regarding City song.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil presented the Arts Council's proposal for the Fayetteville City Theme Song competition and requested the authority to proceed with the project as set out.

MOTION:
Council Member Haire moved to follow the recommendations of the Arts Council for the City Song.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith


A discussion was held regarding the entry fee and the dollar prize amounts.


Council Member Gonzalez requested that the motion be amended to allow participation by everybody.  Council Member Haire accepted the amendment.

Council Member Kendrick requested that the entry fee be set at $2.00 with Council Member Haire accepting the amendment.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Fogleman)

8.
Report from Council Committees on mission statements and nominations of ex officio members.


Mayor Pitts requested the staff prepare a list of all committees with names of all members and mission statements.

9.
Report from Buildings, Property and Facilities Committee.

A.
Discussion of all City property that is leased to outside agencies and the lease terms, i.e., Boys & Girls Club, Fascinate‑U.

B.
Discussion of any vacant City properties, buildings, or facilities.

C.
Information on any pending negotiations.


Council Member Keefe reported that there had been discussion on vacant properties and the different types of leases.  He stated the percentage-based leases would be implemented with all upcoming leases.

10.
Report from Policy Committee.

Council Member Fogleman, Chairperson, presented this item.

1.
Discussion of Solid Waste ordinance as it relates to yard debris pickup.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE REPEALING SECTION 14-10(7)b.4 REGARDING COLLECTION OF LANDSCAPE WORK OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  ORDINANCE NO. S2002-005.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to amend the City Code so that if yard debris meets the guideline set forth in said ordinance, then the City would pick up the debris regardless of whether the work was done by the resident or a private contractor.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Worthy)

2.
Consideration of limit on number of taxi franchises and other amendments to the Taxicab Ordinance.


Council Member Fogleman stated further information was forthcoming and would be completed in April by the City Attorney.

3.
Discussion of attendance policy for City boards and commissions, including request from Airport Commission to modify ordinance concerning unexcused absences of members.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING SECTION 2-20(c), APPOINTMENTS TO BE CITY RESIDENTS, REMOVAL, OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  ORDINANCE NO. S2002-006.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to amend Policy 110.1 to read that individuals appointed to a City board or commission must attend at least 50 percent of regularly scheduled meetings on an annual basis from the date of their appointment and that if an appointee does not comply with such attendance, then the individual shall be automatically removed and not be appointed to any City board or commission within two years for their removal date.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


A discussion was held regarding the 50 percent attendance requirement with Council Members Smith and Worthy expressing their opposition to the requirement due to extringency.


In response to questions regarding notification of the members being removed, Interim City Attorney Amanda Little explained that the Council would not approve the removal of the person but they would receive notification of their removal and would approve the appointment of a replacement.


Council Member Kendrick requested to amend the motion to have the ordinance set out that notification to the person being removed would be done by the City Attorney and that the two-year requirement be lowered to one year.


Council Member Fogleman accepted the notification part but would not accept the reduction to one year because that had been the Committee's choice.


Further discussion was held regarding possible notification to the removees warning them they were in violation and subject to removal.  Council Member Haire requested that the City Attorney send a letter to a member warning them they were in danger of being removed from the Committee.  Council Member Fogleman would not accept the amendment.


Ms. Little recommended the langauge for the amendment be after two years of their removal date, to strike the entire last sentence and add the City Attorney shall notify the City Council and the appointee of their removal pursuant to this provision.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Worthy and Smith)

4.
Consider review of Policy 110.3, Appointments to Commissions, Boards and Committees, and refer to Policy Committee.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to amend Policy 110.3, paragraph (2), to add the words "who has resigned or has been" after the words "replacement for an appointee" in the first sentence of the paragraph.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

5.
Discuss next steps by City Council when N.C. DOT denies signal on state‑maintained street.  (Referred by City Council upon discussion of signal at Owen Drive and Poinciana Lane.)


No action was taken on this item.

6.
Consider policy to afford local businesses equal opportunities to participate in all City bids.


No action was taken on this item.

7.
Consider policy regarding election of mayor pro tem.


Council Member Fogleman reported that the motion to put a one-year term limit on the Mayor Pro Tem position failed.


City Manager Roger Stancil proposed to do a City-wide cleanup one time to see how successful it would be and how much it would cost.  He suggested if it worked out that it be done once in the fall and once in the spring.


Mr. Stancil stated the cleanup would run two to three weeks and he was working with the County and was trying to get landfill tipping fees waived during this time period.  He reported it would be advertised and the cost without the tipping fee would be approximately $70,000.00 to $90,000.00 and if the County did not waive the tipping fee, it would probably cost an additional $30,000.00.


Mr. Stancil stated his recommendation was to proceed with the cleanup, advertise, and then evaluate at the end of April whether the project should continue.


A discussion was held regarding the proposal, the requirement that the ordinance would still have to be met, and the possible alternative due to the budget constraints that the County would waive the tipping fees and the public would haul their own debris to the landfill.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated he hoped the neighborhoods would get together and work toward getting the debris on the street for pickup.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to go forward with the project.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Keefe)


Council Member Keefe requested to bring up the Mayor Pro Tem position for discussion by the Council.  Mr. Keefe stated he felt the position was an important one and that every Council person who would like to serve in that position should be eligible to sit as the Mayor Pro Tem.  Mr. Keefe stated he felt it would build a sense of teamwork within the Council.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved that every City Council member should be allowed to sit as Mayor Pro Tem for a one-year term with the appointment being made at the first meeting in December.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire


A discussion was held with the Council members expressing their position on the issue.  Interim City Attorney Amanda Little pointed out that the Mayor Pro Tem currently serves at the pleasure of the City Council under the the North Carolina General Statute.

VOTE:
FAILED by a vote 5 in favor (Council Members Keefe, Haire, Gonzalez, Massey and Worthy) to 5 in opposition (Council Members Smith, Pitts, Kendrick, Kirby and Fogleman)

11.
Report from City‑County Liaison Committee.

Council Member Smith, Vice Chairperson, presented this item.  Ms. Smith reviewed the minutes to include the election of Commissioner John Henley as Chairman and Council Member Smith as Co-Chair of the City-County Liaison Committee.

A RESOLUTION OF THE CUMBERLAND COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS ENDORSING A REVIEW OF ISSUES AND OPTIONS FOR DELIVERY OF CUMBERLAND COUNTY, CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, AND OTHER TOWN'S PARKS AND RECREATION PROGRAMS.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-011.


Council Member Smith stated the Council had passed a resolution supporting the proposal to merge City and County parks and recreation.  She recommended the Council adopt a resolution in support of the proposal.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to adopt a resolution of the Fayetteville City Council endorsing a review of issues and options for parks and recreation programs.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick


Council Member Massey stated he did not have enough information to make an informed decision because the vote on the Liaison Committee's motion was not shown in the minutes.


Interim City Attorney Amanda Little stated the motion had passed but she did not know the vote and she would get the information for the Council.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

12.
Report on the January 30, 2002, meeting of the Transportation Advisory Committee of the Fayetteville Area Metropolitan Planning Organization.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick presented a report covering action on the Fiscal Year 2003 Unified Planning Work Program, Congestion Management Plan, Bicycle and Pedestrian Plan, Environmental Justice and Public Involvement Plan, and the Fiscal Year 2004-2010 MTIP MPO/NCDOT Review Project, Financial Constrained Plan, Air Quality Action Plan, and Fort Bragg Protection Briefing.

13.
Discussion of off‑street parking of tractor trailers (rated capacity of more than two and one‑half tons).


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated he was concerned about the complaints he had received from newly-annexed area citizens on the parking of 18 wheeler vehicles.  Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick requested an overview from Interim City Attorney Amanda Little.


Ms. Little stated the code prohibited the parking of vehicles as set out in the ordinance.  She stated that upon annexation, a person had 60 days within which to comply before a citation would be issued.  Ms. Little stated the Inspections Department did not automatically cite a violation but rather they worked with the citizens to find an alternative solution.

Ms. Little stated if a tractor or trailer was parked in a residential area, it was in violation of the City's ordinance, but they could be parked in a professional or commercial area and not be in violation.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated his concern was for the drivers and he was wondering how big this problem was.

Ms. Little stated that based on her recollection, no one had been cited under this ordinance because the staff worked with them to find a solution.

A discussion was held about the enforcement of this portion of the code by the Inspections Department.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, stated this was not a wide-spread problem.

14.
NOMINATIONS:

A.
Public Arts Commission - 3 vacancies: 2 Museum of Art members and 2 Arts Council members


No nominations were made.

B.
City Planning Commission - 1 resignation - 1 vacancy


No nominations were made.

15.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS:

A.
Budget actions taken to offset revenue losses proposed by the Governor of North Carolina and Cumberland County.


City Manager Roger Stancil stated he felt the City had been a good steward of the citizens' monies but based on the Governor's action to withhold $2.9 million he was making the following recommendations to reduce the City's expenditures in accordance with the loss of revenue:

Inventory Tax Reimbursement ($335,000.00)

$335,000.00
General Vehicle Replacement

Homestead, Beer, and Wine ($596,000.00)

$596,000.00
Capital Improvement Program

Utility Franchise Tax ($1,970,000.00)

$180,000.00
Capital Improvement Program


$520,000.00
Vehicle Replacement


$300,000.00
Park Acquisition Fund


$450,000.00
Sidewalks


$500,000.00
Hiring Freeze


$130,000.00
4th Quarter Non-Profit Payments


A discussion was held regarding the reduction of the nonprofit funding.


Mr. Stancil recommended that the continuation of the Council retreat be set for March 19, 2002.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to set the meeting for March 19, 2002.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

16.
Consider closed session to consider litigation.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to go into closed session to consult with Mike Colo, Attorney with Poyner & Spruill.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS


The closed session began at 9:45 p.m. with the regular session resuming at 10:00 p.m.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Update on banner program.

2.
Report of tax refunds less than $100.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund

Lindfors, John
2000
Military Non-Resident
$54.87


  William, Sr.


Richard, Diane Farmer
2000
Clerical Error
11.78


Total


$66.65

3.
Statement of taxes collected for the month of January 2002 from the Cumberland County Tax Administrator.

2001 Taxes
$4,804,663.22

2001 Vehicle Taxes
220,852.85

2001 Revit
20,109.68

2001 Vehicle Revit
168.17

2001 FVT
26,920.00

2001 Storm Water
330,421.33

2000 Taxes
25,074.85

2000 Vehicle Taxes
29,320.69

2000 Revit
26.98

2000 Vehicle Revit
8.81

2000 FVT
3,809.92

2000 Storm Water
1,837.88

1999 Taxes
2,540.89

1999 Vehicle Taxes
939.65

1999 Revit
7.51

1999 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1999 FVT
137.03

1999 Storm Water
179.69

1998 Taxes
1,091.71

1998 Vehicle Taxes
300.76

1998 Revit
0.00

1998 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1998 FVT
84.17

1998 Storm Water
81.58

1997 and Prior Taxes
1,210.54

1997 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
733.03

1997 and Prior Revit
0.00

1997 and Prior Vehicle Revit
0.00

1997 and Prior FVT
156.68

1997 and Prior Storm Water
36.40

Interest
19,636.93

Interest (Revit)
24.75

Interest (Storm Water)
879.76

Fayetteville Discount
0.00

Revit. Discount
0.00

Total Collections
$5,491,255.46

4.
Information on filing by NCNG with NC Utility Commission for general rate increase.

5.
Letter of appreciation from Robert P. Pantano, President and CEO of United Way of Cumberland County for participation in the United Way Campaign.

6.
ASOM - minutes of January 23, 2002.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to adjourn.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)


The meeting adjourned at 10:01 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________
______________________________

JANET C. JONES
MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk
Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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